



# **INFORMATION SERIES**

HON. DAVID J. TRACHTENBERG, Editor DR. MICHAELA DODGE, Assistant Editor AMY JOSEPH, Managing Editor

Issue No. 465

August 20, 2020

## Missile Defense Reckoning is Coming. Will the United States Choose to be Vulnerable to All Long-Range Missiles?

Dr. Michaela Dodge

*Dr. Michaela Dodge is a Research Scholar at the National Institute for Public Policy and received her Ph.D. from George Mason University in 2019.* 

### Introduction

The U.S. homeland missile defense system is not designed to counter Russia's or China's ballistic missiles. But the time of reckoning is coming. With advances in Iranian and North Korean long-range missile programs, the United States will soon have to make a decision – cap its homeland missile defense in the name of preserving the chimera of strategic stability with Russia and China or pursue the best missile defense system it can against North Korea's and Iran's missiles while accepting that the system might also be capable of shooting down some of Russia's and China's missiles. Which will it be?

The usual claim by critics of U.S. missile defense is that U.S. deployment of missile defense compels opponents to pursue additional offensive armaments in response, thus creating a U.S.-led "action-reaction" arms race cycle. The U.S. typically is deemed culpable of the arms race in this way, while opponents are presented as benign cogs caught in this U.S. driven action-reaction dynamic. Critics occasionally refer to this supposed explanation of arms racing as a "law" of international relations.<sup>1</sup> They also assert as the logical corollary of this action-reaction



INFORMATION SERIES Issue No. 465 | August 20, 2020

"law" that if only the U.S. would *not* take that first triggering action, opponents would not be compelled to react. An inaction-inaction cycle would then replace action-reaction and arms racing could be avoided in favor of arms control. Here we have the supposed cause of arms racing, i.e., initial U.S. actions, and the solution to arms racing—U.S. inaction. Critics have advanced this argument against U.S. missile defense for six decades.

A historical perspective on the relationship between U.S. missile defense choices and other states' armament decisions empirically demonstrates that this supposed "action-reaction" relationship attributed to the interaction between U.S. missile defenses and other states' armament programs is time and again a misrepresentation of available evidence. U.S. missile defenses have not started arms races nor has U.S. missile defense restraint led opponents to halt their offensive force buildups. As strategist Colin Gray pointed out over four decades ago, there has been no mechanistic action-reaction dynamic led by the United States and, "...the nuclear arms race—like all arms races—must be seen as an expression of political conflict."<sup>2</sup>

### Case One: Anti-Ballistic Missile Treaty

Between 1972 and 2002, the Anti-Ballistic Missile (ABM) Treaty strictly limited strategic missile defense development and deployment.<sup>3</sup> The decision to rely almost exclusively on mutual "deterrence by threat of punishment" was unprecedented. Never before in U.S. history had the government decided to give its adversary a "free ride" to strike U.S. territory as a matter of official policy and to hold U.S. citizens hostage in the interest of something as ill-defined and ambiguous as "strategic stability."

Opponents of U.S. missile defense systems at the time when the ABM Treaty was being negotiated with the Soviet Union argued that any U.S. missile defense deployments "would probably start a new round in the arms race, and would seriously impede the conclusion of an arms control agreement [referring to the Strategic Arms Limitation Talks]."<sup>4</sup> Secretary of Defense Robert McNamara stated that "we can be certain that the Soviets will react to offset the advantage we would hope to gain [by deploying a heavy missile defense system]."<sup>5</sup> Should the United States stop missile defense deployments, the arms race would end because "...in such a climate, there would be little excuse for the Russians to continue building additional ICBM sites. In such a situation of frozen stable deterrence, they would not be needed."<sup>6</sup> Jerome Wiesner, the Chairman of President Kennedy's Science Advisory Committee, argued that U.S. unilateral disarmament steps could "even start a peace race" in which both sides realize that large numbers of offensive nuclear forces are unnecessary and resources would be better spent on other priorities, e.g. social programs.7 Henry Kissinger testified that "By setting a limit to ABM defenses, the [ABM] [T]reaty not only eliminates one area of dangerous defensive competition, but it reduces the incentive for continuing deployment of offensive systems."8 Here were both confident predictions that U.S. missile defense would cause an action-reaction



INFORMATION SERIES Issue No. 465 | August 20, 2020

arms race, and that U.S. missile defense restraint (inaction) would lead the Soviet Union to stop its offensive missile buildup (inaction). How did these expectations stack up against reality?

U.S. critics of missile defense claimed that the Soviet Union would halt its continuing nuclear buildup after the ABM Treaty entered into force, but instead the Soviet nuclear weapons stockpile increased from about 15,000 in 1972 to more than 40,000 in the mid-1980s. In contrast, the U.S. nuclear weapons stockpile stood at about 28,000 in the early to mid-1970s and steadily declined thereafter.<sup>9</sup> How did the critics of U.S. missile defense so misunderstand the actual dynamics of the arms race? A senior Soviet military official indicated that, "the ABM Treaty appeared to have allowed a considerably larger number of offensive nuclear weapons in the Soviet arsenal than there would have been without it."<sup>10</sup> As another analyst noted, "the treaty plainly enabled the Soviets to avoid an expensive competition in a domain of U.S. technological advantage. By relieving the Soviets of a resource dilemma, the ABM Treaty allowed them to invest more in other capabilities, including ICBMs."<sup>11</sup>

### Case Two: Strategic Defense Initiative

The role of missile defense was prominently featured in U.S. national security discussions during the Reagan era. By announcing the Strategic Defense Initiative (SDI), President Reagan indicated his preference for deploying effective missile defense and moving away from the balance of terror as a primary basis for protection against Soviet missiles. In addition, the SDI was considered a potential way to nullify the Soviet Union's investment and competitive advantage in offensive missiles through the deployment of a defensive system.

Opponents of the SDI again launched the usual action-reaction criticism against U.S. missile defense, predicting that it would trigger an arms race and possibly a nuclear war. They argued that the SDI would lead to "unceasing competition without stability."<sup>12</sup> They predicted that the program could instigate "an expensive arms race" that could "bankrupt not only the Soviet, but the U.S. economy as well."<sup>13</sup> Yet others argued that "you cannot have SDI and arms control at the same time."<sup>14</sup> Thousands of professors and graduate students pledged they would not participate in SDI work for fear that the program "will only serve to escalate the nuclear arms race by encouraging the development of both additional offensive overkill and an all-out competition in anti-ballistic-missile weapons."<sup>15</sup>

Opponents of the SDI rarely acknowledged that it was a response to the Soviet Union's unceasing expansion of its strategic nuclear weapons and investments following the ABM Treaty. Despite the ABM Treaty, the Soviet Union did not stop building when it reached parity with the United States—it continued to build to the point of threatening U.S. land-based forces.<sup>16</sup> As President Carter's Secretary of Defense Harold Brown observed, "Soviet spending has shown no response to U.S. restraint—when we build, they build; when we cut, they build."<sup>17</sup>



INFORMATION SERIES Issue No. 465 | August 20, 2020

Domestic critics of U.S. missile defense also typically neglected to mention that, unlike the United States which cancelled its missile defense programs in 1970s, the Soviet Union deployed and sustained a nuclear-armed missile defense system around Moscow and engaged in the clear violation of the ABM Treaty by deploying a large phased-array radar near Krasnoyarsk.<sup>18</sup> Contemporary critics of U.S. missile defense continue to neglect the key same points, that Russia has sustained and modernized this nuclear-armed missile defense system and violates arms control agreements – perhaps because it is inconsistent with the presentation of opponents as benign cogs caught in a U.S.-driven action-reaction dynamic.

The predictions that SDI would start an arms race that would bankrupt the U.S. economy and preclude arms control agreements were, of course, wrong. SDI did not prevent arms control and the ultimate U.S. decision not to deploy SDI did not halt the continuing Soviet nuclear buildup. Perhaps more importantly, the SDI was a catalyst for Soviet recognition that the Soviet Union was unable to compete with the United States. It became a powerful impetus toward reform of the Soviet political system – and the ultimate demise of the Soviet Union.

### Case Three: ABM Treaty Withdrawal

Most recently, similar action-reaction arms race arguments were leveled against U.S. missile defense after the George W. Bush Administration's withdrawal from the ABM Treaty in 2002. The expressed impetus behind the decision was not a desire to get away from a balance of terror with the Russian Federation but a recognition that such a policy was undesirable with states like Iran and North Korea, now developing long-range ballistic missiles and on their way to obtain nuclear weapons (which North Korea accomplished in 2006). In fact, all administrations since 2001 have affirmed they would deploy missile defense to protect against rogue missiles, but not seek missile defenses that would undermine Russia's (and China's) nuclear deterrent. This issue will arise again when that latter commitment impedes the U.S. ability to defend itself against increasingly capable Iranian and North Korean ballistic missiles.

To date, the United States has deployed 44 Ground-Based Midcourse Defense (GMD) interceptors in Alaska and California, fewer than Russia's nuclear-tipped interceptors around Moscow. U.S. interceptors protect the homeland from limited and relatively unsophisticated ballistic missiles of the kind that North Korea and Iran could deploy at the time.<sup>19</sup>

Nevertheless, in familiar echoes of the past, following the U.S. withdrawal from the ABM Treaty, then-Senator Joseph Biden criticized the Bush Administration for "walking away from a treaty that has helped keep the peace for the last 30 years."<sup>20</sup> Others predicted that withdrawal "would be a foreign policy disaster" – that it would unleash an action-reaction arms race and prevent any strategic arms control agreement with Russia. But again, the action-



INFORMATION SERIES Issue No. 465 | August 20, 2020

reaction based predictions that Russia would abandon arms control and that a "foreign policy disaster" would ensue were wrong.

Following the announcement of the withdrawal, Russian President Vladimir Putin stated that "the decision taken by the president of the United States does not pose a threat to the national security of the Russian Federation."<sup>21</sup> The Russian Federation and the United States went on to sign in 2002 the Strategic Offensive Reductions Treaty ("SORT" or the "Moscow Treaty"), in which both sides agreed to reduce the number of their operationally deployed strategic nuclear weapons to 1,700-2,200 by the end of 2012. This was precisely the opposite of what critics of the ABM Treaty withdrawal predicted.

The Russian tune later changed when it became politically expedient for the leadership in Moscow. Yet again, the Russian Federation started to deploy all the familiar arms race arguments against U.S. missile defense while continuing to modernize its own larger missile defense system.

### Conclusion

As North Korean and Iranian long-range missile programs advance, so too must U.S. missile defenses if the country is to keep ahead of these threats. Implicit in this statement is a recognition that it is cheaper, and more importantly safer, to invest in missile defense than it is dealing with the consequences of a successful missile attack. The FY 2020 National Defense Authorization Act (NDAA) stated that the United States will as a matter of policy "rely on nuclear deterrence to address more sophisticated and larger quantity near-peer intercontinental missile threats to the homeland of the United States," while improving missile defenses against "rogue states."<sup>22</sup> The question, of course, is: What happens when these "rogue threats" advance their missiles to be more sophisticated and in larger quantity? Will the United States depart from over 20 years of a bipartisan consensus, dating at least to the 1999 National Missile Defense Act, and choose to be deliberately vulnerable to North Korea's and Iran's more advanced missiles or, in the expectation of an action-reaction dynamic, reimpose limits on its strategic missile defense to try to preclude whatever additional Russian or Chinese forces those defenses might inspire? The United States pursued the ABM Treaty in 1972 to avoid such an expected action-reaction interaction with the Soviet Union, but back then the United States did not have to face rogue states armed with long-range missiles and the fallacies of the actionreaction arms race explanation were not as apparent.

If history offers any clues, opponents of U.S. missile defense programs will apply the same fallacious U.S.-led action-reaction arms race arguments of the past to prevent any significant improvements to existing U.S. missile defense systems. But while the ABM Treaty did not lead to the expected Soviet moderation in offensive arms, it did leave the United States vulnerable to the limited rogue missile threat that emerged in the post-Cold War era. Empirical evidence



INFORMATION SERIES Issue No. 465 | August 20, 2020

shows that countries make armament choices for a multitude of reasons that sometimes have nothing to do with U.S. choices and that their choices are almost never driven solely by U.S. actions. In fact, in the case of missile defense, the track record is almost perfect – missile defense opponents have consistently been wrong about the impact of U.S. missile defense on the U.S.-Soviet/Russia arms race dynamic. That is why the United States ought not again be swayed by these arguments when planning for the best possible defense of its citizens and territory as rogue missile threats mature.

- 1. Walter Pincus, "The First Law of Nuclear Politics: Every Action Brings Reaction," *The Washington Post*, November 28, 1999, p. B2.
- 2. Colin S. Gray, "The Arms Race Is about Politics," *Foreign Policy*, no. 9 (1972): 117–29, available at https://doi.org/10.2307/1148088.
- 3. The ABM Treaty, a part of the SALT I agreements, limited U.S. and Soviet missile defense deployments to two sites each: one to defend its offensive forces and one to protect its National Capital Region. The ABM Treaty also imposed qualitative and quantitative restrictions on missile defense research and development. Because of the ABM Treaty, the construction of a missile defense site in Montana was terminated. Although construction of the site in North Dakota proceeded, it was only operational from October 1975 to February 1976 when Congress decided to stop funding it. The United States decided not to proceed with construction of a missile defense site around Washington, D.C., and the ABM Treaty was amended in 1974 to permit only one missile defense site each for the United States and the Soviet Union.
- 4. Chayes, A., Wiesner J., Rathjens G., Weinberg S.: Overview, in *ABM*: *An Evaluation of the Decision to Deploy an Antiballistic Missile System*, Signet Broadside; #7 (New York: New American Library, 1969), p. 59.

- 6. Herbert Scoville, "Next Steps in Limiting Strategic Arms," *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists*, Vol. 28, No. 3 (March 1972), p. 11.
- 7. "AMB, MIRV, SALT, and the Nuclear Arms Race: Hearings before the Subcommittee on Arms Control, International Law and Organization of the Committee on Foreign Relations United States Senate Ninety First Congress Second Session" (Committee on Foreign Affairs, 1970), available at https://babel.hathitrust.org/cgi/pt?id=uc1.\$b643705&view=1up&seq=7.
- 8. Senate Committee on Armed Services, *Military Implications of the Treaty on the Limitation of Anti-Ballistic Missile Systems and the Interim Agreement on Limitation of Strategic Offensive Arms*, 92 Cong., 2nd session, 1972, 121 (statement by Henry Kissinger).
- 9. Hans M. Kristensen & Robert S. Norris, "Global nuclear weapons inventories, 1945–2013," *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists*, 2013, Vol. 69, Issue 5, available at <a href="https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1177/0096340213501363">https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1177/0096340213501363</a>.
- 10. William E. Odom, *The Collapse of the Soviet Military* (Yale University Press, New Haven and London, 1998), p. 71, available at <a href="https://books.google.com/books?id=Wojkd3uzVPgC&pg=PP1#v=onepage&q&f=false">https://books.google.com/books?id=Wojkd3uzVPgC&pg=PP1#v=onepage&q&f=false</a>.
- 11. David S. Yost, "Strategic Stability in the Cold War: Lessons for Continuing Challenges," *Proliferation Papers*, No. 36, Winter 2011, p. 22, available at <u>https://www.ifri.org/sites/default/files/atoms/files/pp36yost.pdf</u>.
- 12. Cited in Mark W. Davis, "Reagan's Real Reason for SDI," *Policy Review*, The Hoover Institution, October 1, 2000, available at <u>https://www.hoover.org/research/reagans-real-reason-sdi</u>.
- 13. Fischer, Dietrich (1989) "Strategic Defense Initiative as a Cause of Crisis Instability," *Journal of Legislation*: Vol. 15: Issue 2, Article 8, p. 148, available at: <u>http://scholarship.law.nd.edu/jleg/vol15/iss2/8</u>.

<sup>5.</sup> Ibid.



INFORMATION SERIES Issue No. 465 | August 20, 2020

- 14. W. Bruce Weinrod, "Strategic Defense: Implications for Arms Negotiations," The Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder*, 16 October 1985, available at <a href="http://s3.amazonaws.com/thf\_media/1985/pdf/bg463.pdf">http://s3.amazonaws.com/thf\_media/1985/pdf/bg463.pdf</a>.
- 15. William Sweet, "Scientists shoot down Star Wars," *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists*, July/Aug. 1987, p. 7, cited in Matthew Lippman, "The Strategic Defense Initiative and the Militarization of Space: Scientific Responsibility and Citizen Resistance," *Penn State International Law Review*, Volume 9, Number 2, 1991, available at <u>https://elibrary.law.psu.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1136&context=psilr</u>.
- 16. For more information on the Soviet missile defense programs see William Van Cleave, *Fortress USSR: The Soviet Strategic Defense Initiative and the U.S. Strategic Defense Response* (Hoover Institution Press, Stanford University, 1986).
- 17. "Hearings before the Committee on the Budget United States Senate" (Senate Budget Committee, April 18, 1979), available at https://books.google.com/books?id=i0hLAQAAIAAJ&pg=PA140&lpg= PA140&dq=%E2%80%9CSoviet+spending+has+shown+no+response+to+U.S.+restraint%E2%80%94when+we+ build+they+build;+when+we+cut+they+build,%E2%80%9D&source=bl&ots=JqsyNhE5QS&sig=ACfU3U0JZRL 8YINyxK6YxNOQIOOg1ksbdQ&hl=en&ppis=\_e&sa=X&ved=2ahUKEwi\_2cvd3qvmAhUiqlkKHdQ3C-8Q6AEwAHoECAkQAg#v=onepage&q=%E2%80%9CSoviet%20spending%20has%20shown%20no%20response %20to%20U.S.%20restraint%E2%80%94when%20we%20build%20they%20build%3B%20when%20we%20cut%20 they%20build%2C%E2%80%9D&f=false.
- 18. United States Unilateral Statement Following ABM Treaty Review, August 31, 1988, available at <a href="https://fas.org/nuke/control/abmt/text/unil\_us.htm">https://fas.org/nuke/control/abmt/text/unil\_us.htm</a>.
- 19. The United States is pursuing other missile defense programs like *Aegis Ashore* in Poland and Romania to address short- and intermediate-range missiles.
- 20. Cited in David E. Sanger and Elisabeth Bumiller, "U.S. to Pull Out of ABM Treaty, Clearing Path for Antimissile Tests," *The New York Times*, December 12, 2001, available at <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2001/12/12/world/us-to-pull-out-of-abm-treaty-clearing-path-for-antimissile-tests.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2001/12/12/world/us-to-pull-out-of-abm-treaty-clearing-path-for-antimissile-tests.html</a>.
- 21. Ibid.
- 22. James M. Inhofe, "S.1790 116th Congress (2019-2020): National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2020," webpage, December 20, 2019, available at <a href="https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/senate-bill/1790">https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/senate-bill/1790</a>.

The views in this Information Series are those of the author and should not be construed as official U.S. Government policy, the official policy of the National Institute for Public Policy or any of its sponsors. For additional information about this publication or other publications by the National Institute Press, contact: Editor, National Institute Press, 9302 Lee Highway, Suite 750 | Fairfax, VA 22031 | (703) 293-9181 | www.nipp.org. For access to previous issues of the National Institute Press Information Series, please visit https://www.nipp.org/information-series-2/.

The National Institute for Public Policy's Information Series is a periodic publication focusing on contemporary strategic issues affecting U.S. foreign and defense policy. It is a forum for promoting critical thinking on the evolving international security environment and how the dynamic geostrategic landscape affects U.S. national security. Contributors are recognized experts in the field of national security.

© National Institute Press, 2020